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The meeting was opened at 9.43 a.m. by Mr Struycken (President of the Netherlands Standing Government Committee on Private International Law). He welcomed the experts and representatives. He underscored the importance of this fourth Special Commission for reinforcing the Hague Convention of 29 May 1993 on Protection of Children and 
Co-operation in Respect of Intercountry Adoption.

Mr Struycken proposed Ms Riendeau (Canada) as Chair of the Special Commission.
The proposal was accepted by acclamation.

The Chair thanked the experts for her appointment. She highlighted the important role of the Permanent Bureau for their work in preparing the Special Commission. She invited the Secretary General to give a few remarks.

The Secretary General welcomed the experts and was delighted with the record level of participation in this Special Commission, with approximately 85 States and about 15 international organisations being present. He welcomed in particular the first-time participation of various States, international organisations and experts. He commemorated the passing away on 2 June 2010 of Mrs Alexandra Zugravescu who had made an important contribution to the negotiations of the Convention. The Secretary General thanked the Government of Australia for financing the meeting on abduction, sale and trafficking in the context of intercountry adoption. He also thanked other States and UNICEF for their generosity in financing the Special Commission, as well as the Government of Spain which had permitted simultaneous interpretation of the discussions in Spanish. 

The Chair gave the floor to the Deputy Secretary General to present the draft agenda and other preliminary documentation.

The Deputy Secretary General discussed the order of the day as well as other documents in the participants’ folders. He then went through the draft agenda.  
The agenda was adopted. 

A representative of UNICEF, Mr Houry (Deputy Executive Director), highlighted the importance of the Hague Convention for the protection of children and providing assurance to prospective adoptive parents that their children have not been illegally obtained. He went on to describe various UNICEF initiatives in its country offices to ensure a full respect of the Convention, encouraging non-Contracting States to ratify the latter. 
The Secretary General emphasised the importance of partnership with UNICEF across the globe mentioning that the technical assistance provided by its country offices has been absolutely essential with the implementation of the Convention. 
The Chair gave the floor to Ms Degeling, Secretary at the Permanent Bureau.

Ms Degeling (Secretary) thanked the many States for their responses to the questionnaires and preparatory documents for the Special Commission. Ms Degeling then presented a brief analysis of the “Questionnaire responses on abduction, sale and trafficking” (Prel. Doc. No 4) where there were approximately 40 varied responses. Such responses were not necessarily representative as the majority were from European countries. Ms Degeling highlighted a number of good practices including how to obtain informed consents, support for technical assistance programmes and the prohibition of private and independent adoptions. Ms Degeling cited a number of serious issues including among others communication problems between States and lack of resources in some States of origin. She referred to a number of recommendations including the need for the training of officials to detect fraudulent documentations. 

An independent expert, Professor Smolin gave a presentation on “A global perspective on trafficking”, which was distributed as Information Document No 1. The expert stated that the problem of trafficking is widespread due to inadequate implementation of the Convention, emphasising that all receiving States have been implicated in someway. He identified three ways that children can be obtained illicitly, noting that in this situation both children and poor families are exploited. He also described the “demand” problem from receiving States, which may result in bypassing principles in the Convention. 
The expert made a number of recommendations by way of safeguards to better implement the Convention including, inter alia, the need for strict limitations on fees and donations as well as recognition by receiving States that they cannot simply outsource their own obligations such as the declaration of the child’s adoptability. He emphasised the need for intercountry adoption agencies to be held accountable for child laundering and all other abusive practices. He concluded by stating that the Hague Convention is not a comprehensive solution to trafficking and should therefore be read in conjunction with other international standards.

The Chair nominated Mr Stephansen (Norway) as Vice-President of the Special Commission.

An independent expert, Dr Mezmur, gave a presentation on “An African perspective on trafficking”, which was distributed as Information Document No 2. He explained that despite the African Charter on the Rights and Welfare of the Child setting a regional legal framework to combat trafficking, he provided a number of examples of how many African States have outdated national laws which are unable to address issues in the 21st century such as trafficking of children and various cultural definitions of consent. He cited some examples from recent legislation such as mandatory counselling for biological parents and the child to be adopted, no initial contact before matching and limitations in numbers of agencies. He made a number of recommendations such as the need for law reform, co-operation between States and that the best interests of the child should always be the primary consideration. 

The Chair opened the floor for comments.      

All States that took the floor stressed the importance of co-operation among States of origin and receiving States. Some States noted that receiving States have equal if not even greater responsibilities as they have more resources. In particular, an expert from the Philippines emphasised the importance of co-operation with regard to immigration policies to avoid some receiving States allowing children to enter their countries via a third country without appropriate documentation. 
Moreover, an expert from Italy stated problems can arise due to a lack of co-operation citing the example where Haitian children arrived initially in receiving States for medical purposes without adequate tracing. Such acts can cause problems if the children’s origins are not known and they are adopted later.   

A few illustrations were provided by States to combat the aforementioned problems. A couple of States referred to their national laws criminalising such activities. Other States stressed the importance of awareness raising regarding the effects of intercountry adoption as well as the need to provide families at risk with other options. 

An observer from Ethiopia raised a question as to whether there are receiving States that have taken stances not to adopt children due to irregularities in the State of origin. Professor Smolin answered in the affirmative citing examples with respect to Cambodia and Nepal. 
Ms Degeling (Secretary) further noted that there is a provision in the Convention that allows for Contracting States to object to the accession of a new State. 

An observer from the Democratic Republic of Congo asked whether it would be possible to find a way to assist States not party to the Convention to process intercountry adoptions. 
Ms Degeling (Secretary) stressed the need to have the safeguards embedded in the Convention in place prior to processing intercountry adoptions. 
The Chair summarised the discussions by stressing the importance of co-operation between States of origin and receiving States. 
The meeting was closed at 1.15 p.m.
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